
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on Tuesday 10 November 2015 from 7.30pm to 9.35pm.  
Present:-
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), Rupert Barnes, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Ty Harris, Paula Hiscocks, David Major, Debbie Morris, Marie-Louise Nolan, Ralph Sangster and Alison Scarth. 

Councillor Ty Harris joined the meeting at 7.45pm.

Officers:-
Robert Della-Sala, Head of Revenues & Benefits

Rebecca Emmett, Head of Regulatory Services

Kimberley Grout, Housing Manager


Renato Messere, Head of Economic and Sustainable Development

Pritesh Shah, Finance Manager


Peter Simons, Senior Planning Officer

Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
Councillors in attendance: Councillor Ann Shaw OBE

Councillor Martin Trevett in the Chair
SD15/15
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 September 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Lead Members, with the following amendment:
· Page 1 – Councillor Ann Shaw OBE to be marked as in attendance.
SD16/15
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

There was none.

The Chairman expressed great concern that a press release from Transport for London had stated that the Council had been consulted about the extension of the road closure at Station Road, Rickmansworth. No consultation had taken place.
SD17/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None received.
HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES
SD18/15
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER)

The Budget Monitoring report was the Council’s key tool for monitoring the financial performance of the organisation.  It was designed to be used by Members and officers and to provide an overview to relevant stakeholders.

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being 7 For, 0 Against and 4 Abstentions.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:-


That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committees’ revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P6
	66,000
	73,000
	73,000



That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committees’  capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P6
	0
	0
	0



SD19/15      WELFARE REFORMS – IMPACTS AND CHANGES
         
Members received a presentation on Welfare Reform and Benefits from the Head of Revenues & Benefits.
         
Members expressed great concern about the changes to welfare and benefits which would be coming, in particular the changes to the Local Housing Allowance (LHA). 

Councillor Peter Getkahn, seconded by Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, proposed that letters be written to local MPs to express great concern about the LHA changes, capping and the effect on the homelessness budget; that the Valuation Office be lobbied to agree a higher rate for LHA. The wording of the correspondence to be delegated to the Chairmen.

Councillor Marie-Louise Nolan, duly seconded, proposed an amendment, that a delegation of cross-party Members arrange to meet with local MPs to discuss these matters further. 


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

(1) That letters be written to local MPs to voice great concern about the LHA changes, capping and the effect on the homelessness budget; 

(2) That the Valuation Office be lobbied to agree a higher rate for LHA. The wording of the correspondence in (1) and (2) to be delegated to the Chairmen.

(3) That a delegation of cross-party Members arrange to meet with local MPs to discuss these matters further. 
(4) That the Committee note the report.
SD20/15
REPORT ON PARKING SERVICE COSTS

This report reviewed the current cost of the shared Parking Service, as requested by the September 2015 Strategic Service Review Working Party. 


There was a mixed response to the current service. Some Members felt that it was provided well and some felt that there was room for improvement.


Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report. 

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:
(1) That TRDC continue to deliver the management of the parking service through WBC until 2018.
(2) That TRDC continue with the contract managed by WBC for parking enforcement services with Vinci Park Ltd until it ends in 2018.
(3) To undertake sufficient market testing for the management of the parking service and the enforcement service both independently and in partnership with neighbouring authorities during 2017 before entering into any new arrangement.
(4) That Committee address the current net cost to the Council in its budget recommendation to Policy & Resources Committee for 2016-17.  

  
SD21/15
REPORT ON PLANNING AND BUILDING CONTROL FEES AND CHARGES

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Ralph Sangster, proposed that the fees and charges be accepted into the Committee’s budgets, which are recommended to Policy and Resources Committee, with the following changes:
(1) Appendix B – Residential Development pre-application fees and charges to be:
	2. Residential development

Single dwellings incl.

replacement dwellings

2-5 dwellings

6-9 dwellings

10 – 24 dwellings

25+
50+

100+

200+

(both new builds and

conversions)
	Fees (including VAT)
£376.80

£618

£924

£1848

£3696
£6000

£9000

£12,000




(2) Appendix B – Householder Development pre-application fees and charges to be increased from £79.20 to £90.00 (including VAT) to bring costs in line with neighbouring authorities.
(3) To ask the Head of Regulatory Services to review the other fees in the report to see if there is any scope for increase.

Councillor David Major asked that a clause be added to confirm that the 15 minute free duty planning advice for householders would be retained. 
Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That the fees and charges be accepted into the Committee’s budgets, which are recommended to Policy and Resources Committee, with the following changes:

(1) Appendix B – Residential Development pre-application fees and charges to be amended as follows:

	2. Residential development

Single dwellings incl.

replacement dwellings

2-5 dwellings

6-9 dwellings

10 – 24 dwellings

25+
50+

100+

200+

(both new builds and

conversions)


	Fees (including VAT)
£376.80

£618

£924

£1848

£3696
£6000

£9000

£12,000




(2) Appendix B – Householder Development pre-application fees and charges to be increased from £79.20 to £90.00 to bring costs in line with neighbouring authorities.

(3) That the Head of Regulatory Services review the other fees in the report to see if there is any scope for increase.

(4) That it be confirmed for clarity that the 15 minute free pre-application advice for householders be retained. 
SD22/15
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-2019

The Committee considered the Service Plans for Regulatory Services and for Housing, for the three years commencing on 1 April 2016. 


The following points were noted:

· The Service Plans were much more user-friendly this year.
· Housing Service Plan – performance indicator HN01 – the baseline figure was a ‘snapshot’ figure. In following years this would be a more accurate figure. The Housing Manager to circulate the current accurate figure to Committee Members, and also to discuss with the Lead Member for Housing if any other data reported to Central Government could be included in the service plan. 

· Housing Service Plan – performance indicator HN07 – Members asked that the target increase annually – Housing Manager to review.

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, proposed that the recommendations in the report be approved.

Upon being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED unanimously.


RESOLVED:

(1) That the draft Strategic Plan attached as Appendix 1 be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.
(2) That the service plans and growth bids attached at Appendices 2 and 3 be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, SUSTAINABILITY AND TRANSPORT
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst in the Chair
SD23/15
PROPOSED SUPPORT FOR THE INSTALLATION OF ELECTRIC VEHICLE CHARGING POINTS


This report recommended that the District Council support in principle the introduction of ‘rapid’ electric vehicle charging points for use by taxi firms around the District, and recommended that support in principle was given for the installation of such points for use by members of the public. It was also recommended that further investigation be carried out including the availability of external funding and that this be reported to Members of this Committee. 

The Chairman, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report, with two additional recommendations, to delegate to the Director and the Lead Members:
· Any action required to progress this in advance of the next Committee    should any funding opportunities arise.
· To review planning policies to require developers to install charging points (for instance in South Oxhey and at Leavesden Studios).

A Member asked if mobility scooters could be charged on ‘rapid’ charging points. The Senior Planning Officer said that he would check this.

Members also said the following:

· There was concern about this emerging technology. The future project initiation document would be key to whether Members supported a proposal in the future.
Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


That the Committee

(1) Agree that the Council supports in principle the introduction of ‘rapid’ electric vehicle charging points for use by taxi firms around the District; 
(2) Agree in principle the installation of such points for use by members of the public to enhance the attractiveness of local centres for business users and retail visitors, as well as providing an opportunity for local residents who have no private charging to charge their cars;

(3) Instruct officers to investigate the potential provision of points and the potential availability of external funding and that this be reported back to Members of this Committee, including any financial implications to the Council. 
(4) Delegate to the Director and the Lead Members:

· Any action required to progress this in advance of the next Committee    should any funding opportunities arise.
· To review planning policies to see if developers can be required to install charging points on appropriate development schemes.
SD24/15
THREE RIVERS BUS SERVICES REVIEW 2015/16

The Chairman took this item in two parts.

Public Bus Services supported by the Council
Councillor Marie-Louise Nolan, seconded by Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, proposed that the full wording of Appendix A, rows 4A, 4B and 7 be added to the bullet points in section 3.1 of the report. 
Following Member comments, the Chairman, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett, proposed an additional bullet point, that the Senior Planning Officer liaise with Local Ward Members in regard to bus services R1 and R2, and any requirement in feasibility of supported funding. 
Councillor Ralph Sangster said that he would query the County Council policy on joint funding for bus services (such as shopper services). 

RESOLVED:

That following formal consultation with all Local Ward Councillors the Committee approve the proposals set out in section 3.1 of the report:

· That the W19, R16 and R17 route services are supported as at present, with investigation by officers into improving these routes as requested by Members. 

· That officers negotiate with Hertfordshire County Council on improving the services offered by the bus routes that the District Council currently subsidises (the W19, R16 and R17), focussing on those serving the most important destinations as identified by Members and other adopted local policy documents;

· That this include negotiation on the W19 route and consideration of joint funding from local businesses and other local authorities whose areas benefit from these existing services;

· That the improvement of the 318 service with investigation into evening services be not proposed as an option because these services were supported in part by the District Council until 2014 when the bus operator determined to withdraw them due to low passenger numbers. While it is considered that with no alternative service providing evening journeys in Abbots Langley this would potentially be very significant to a small number of potential bus users, this is an example of a service that has been supported in the past and has been withdrawn as it was unsuccessful. As this was put forward, should Members be minded to change the recommendation and instruct officers to investigate this option, a report would be made to this committee with details of any options;

· That officers liaise with Hertfordshire County Council to determine whether  new or developing routes or services that Members express interest in supporting (such as the request to look at a new route on Hampermill Lane) would be viable;

· That funding is continued at the level currently allocated (£86,570) towards the continuation and development of services over the next year;

· That in view of the complex and time-sensitive nature of public bus service contract procurement (as indicated in sections 2.6 to 2.7 above), authority to make any changes to current contracts is delegated to the Director, Community and Environment Services in consultation with both the Lead Members who chair this committee, following informal consultation with every member of this committee.

· That Members would support improved services (timing and stop location) on the 8, W19, 318 and investigation into a route on Hampermill Lane, Oxhey Hall, as well as services around South Oxhey (the Muirfield Road loop) later and on Sundays.
· That Members wanted to explore whether Route 8 could be rerouted to serve Muirfield Road and Oxhey Drive as well as the Gosforth Lane and Hayling Road areas as at present whilst maintaining the maximum level of service along  Prestwick Road; More extensive promotion of the community transport scheme.
· That the Senior Planning Officer liaise with Local Ward Members in regard to bus services R1 and R2, and any requirement in feasibility of supported funding. 


Dial-a-ride Service

Following discussions, the Chairman proposed, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett, that recommendation Bi. in paragraph 11 of the report be approved, and two additional recommendations:
· That the Senior Planning Officer pursue the suggestion to discuss claiming back funding from other District Councils in Hertfordshire who had ceased to fund the Dial-a-ride Service
· That Councillor Ralph Sangster and others pursue the issue of having the TRDC logo on the Dial-a-ride vehicle.

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

· That the Committee agree that the current arrangements for Dial-a-ride be maintained at this time;
· That the Senior Planning Officer pursue the suggestion to discuss claiming back funding from other District Councils in Hertfordshire who had ceased to fund the Dial-a-ride Service
· That Councillor Ralph Sangster and others pursue having the TRDC logo on the Dial-a-ride vehicle.

SD25/15
UPDATE ON THE WORK HUB PROJECT

This report provided an update on the Work Hub, a shared work space for entrepreneurs, freelancers and homeworkers from Rickmansworth and the surrounding area. 


The Chairman confirmed to Members that the Work Hub project would only go ahead if Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) funding could be secured. It was noted that the Council’s bid was currently being considered by the LEP. 

A Member asked for an update on the proposed broadband provision for the Work Hub. The Head of Economic and Sustainable Development said that he would supply this.

Councillor Stephen-Giles Medhurst, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report.

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Sustainable Development, Planning & Transport Committee:  

· Notes the contents of this report, including updates on matters raised by Members at the last committee

· That subject to the availability of LEP funding being available (and associated growth bid for match funding being successful as part of the Council’s budget setting process), agrees that the project is progressed with a view to having a viable project in place by April 2016. 

SD26/15
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-2019

The Committee considered the Service Plan for Economic and Sustainable Development, for the three years commencing on 1 April 2016. 

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, duly seconded, proposed that the recommendations in the report be approved.


Upon being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED unanimously.


RESOLVED:
(1) That the draft Strategic Plan attached as Appendix 1 be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.
(2) That the service plans and growth bids attached at Appendices 2 and 3 be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.

SD27/15
WORK PROGRAMME

Members asked that the following reports be brought to the Committee for consideration:
· A report on the recent change in Government policy on the converting of office space to residential units

· A review of the programme for conservation area appraisals.

Officers to advise if a report on littering and refuse collection on land acquired by people living on canal boats in Rickmansworth could be recommended for consideration by the General Public Services and Community Safety Committee. 


An update on the post of Parking Schemes Officer to be added to the minutes.


RESOLVED:-



the Committee noted the items included in the work programme.










CHAIRMAN
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